From: Art Leganchuk [ G

Sent: Friday, December 13, 2024 9:48 AM
To: Clerks Public
Subject: Written Submission For the OPR Meeting of January 23rd

Executive Summary:

Curling is an iconic Canadian (and Olympic) sport. Although Markham’s Recreation
Department supports a large number of sports by way of programs and facilities, Curling
is not one of them.

It turns out that the private-club model by which the sport has survived, is not suitable in
the 21st century. Specifically, the demographic of current participants is aging. But the
nature of the private-club model imposes roadblocks for the entry of Youth into the
game.

Thus, with an increasing number of seniors leaving the sport, but an insufficient number
of young people entering, grass-roots participation is dwindling, and in danger of
extinction.

Thus | submit that Markham Recreation should provide public facilities and programs for
Curling, in order to encourage entry into the game for the general diverse population,
and especially our Youth.

Curling is an iconic Sport in Canada. Organized Curling dates back to 1807 with the
formation of the Montreal Curling club. Formal National Championships have been held
for almost one hundred years... since 1927 (except for the war years).

1n 1998 Curling became an Olympic sport, and Canada has harvested 12 Olympic
medals (6 gold) since then...to go along with their 36 World titles for Canadian men
since 1959, and 18 World titles for Canadian women since 1979.

Yet, strangely, Curling has never been part of Markham’s Recreation Programs.

Markham supports everything from Acrobatics to Yoga with both facilities and programs.
Hockey, skating, swimming, even pickle-ball? Yes, of course.

Curling? Nowhere to be seen. It has been left up to private clubs.

But it is a very different world from those heady days of the 1950’s and ‘60’s when
Curling Clubs flourished and sustained the sport. In spite of success at the Olympic,
World, and televised “professional” events in general... Curling grassroots participation
is in decline.

In a minute, | will explain why.

In a report prepared for Curling Canada in 2021 ...



https://www.curling.ca/files/2021/10/Profile-of-the-Canadian-Curler-Winter-2020.docx
... | was estimated that about 4.4% (1.4 million) curled at least once in the winter... but
that less than 400,000 actually curled regularly.

Statistics from the 1950’s and 60’s are hard to come by, but | can assure you that a
much greater proportion of the (albeit smaller) population curled back then, as pretty
much every village of more than a few hundred people had a rink.

In the 40-some years that | have been a resident of Markham, at least 8 clubs in the
GTA have closed their curling facilities, losing over 50 sheets of ice. This... even as
residential populations have increased. Five of those closures occurred since 2018.

The most recent to close Curling ... the Bayview Golf and Country Club ... lies within
Markham's borders. This leaves Markham with just one small club in Unionville with 4
sheets of ice. 4 sheets of ice can handle an absolute maximum stretched limit of 600
curlers. 400 to 450 is more realistic and comfortable. Surely there are more than 400
people in this city of 350,000 who might consider participating in the sport if they
somehow had a chance.

So why is participation down, and why are Curling clubs closing?

Well, it turns out that the private-club model does not work very well... especially where
the private clubs had golf and Curling together. It did not matter much 50 years ago,
when expenses were low... but as the years went by, and membership fees ballooned,
the difference between the Curlers and golfers became a significant source of political
friction. The golf membership of these clubs viewed the Curling facility as an “expense”,
not as an asset. And even if their financial calculations were faulty... the Golfers usually
held the voting shares... so it was not very difficult to vote to shut Curling down.

You may ask: if participation is falling anyway, what does it matter? Why should new
facilities open?

Well, here again, the private-club model is the problem.

First of all, the private-club model is intimidating for the average person. The sign on
the door says “Members Only”. A passerby might be interested in viewing a game live,
just to see what it is all about, but they would never enter a private club to do so. Even
if a Club readily accepts visitors, a non-curler on the street probably does not know that,
and wouldn’t think to enter. And although Clubs are trying hard to increase diversity
and inclusion, it has been difficult to overcome the stigma of private Curling clubs as
being a primarily “white” game.

Most importantly, such a private-club model restricts the entry of young people into the
game.... Obviously, they need to LEARN before they can play. But even progressive

“public” clubs, such as Unionville, have to take care of members first. With the recent

closure of all these GTA clubs, remaining clubs are stretched to their limits, to



accommodate the displaced curlers. Thus “Learn-to-curl” and JUNIOR programs may
be limited to something like 5 percent of available ice time or even less.

As a result, the Clubs’ demographic is aging and dying off... but there is little or no new
generation to replace it. That, of course, is not a sustainable condition.

Today, it is impossible for Individuals to come together to form a “Club” and build a
facility like they did in the 1960’s... the costs are just too prohibitive. (There has only
been one club built in this area in more than 40 years... King City ... and that was with
extensive support from all 3 levels of government.)

Therefore, it is highly unlikely that Markham will EVER have more than the existing 4
sheets of ice to serve their ever-growing population...

...UNLESS the City ... through its Recreation Department ... gets involved in building
and operating public Curling facilities, just as they do with Hockey.

Just 4 sheets of Curling ice for a population of 350,000 is tragic. Curling is a healthy no-
contact sport that combines skill, strength, and mental agility. It can be played by all
ages, from 6 to 96 or more. It can be played by all sexual orientations and ethnic
backgrounds. Even wheel-chair-bound disabled persons can participate.

It would be a shame to see Curling disappear at the grass-roots level in Markham, just
when it is starting to thrive around the world. Markham could be a leader in
rejuvenating it, with public facilities and programs.

Respectfully submitted

Art Leganchuk
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December 19, 2024

BY EMAIL APrasad@markham.ca & DELIVERED

City of Markham

Development Services Department
101 Town Centre Boulevard
Markham, Ontario

L3R 9W3

Attn: Mr. A. Prasad, MCIP, RPP, Commissioner of Development Services

RE: Special Meeting of Council - City of Markham Official Plan Review (Jan.23.2025)
Former Toronto Buttonville Airport Lands - City of Markham, Region of York

Dear Mr. Prasad.

Thank you for this opportunity to provide my input on the City’s timely Official Plan Review
now underway in keeping with the Planning Act and the Provincial Planning Statement, 2024.
(PPS, 2024). As | will be out of the country for the upcoming January 23 public meeting, this
represents my professional opinion on the best and highest use of the former Toronto
Buttonville Airport lands (‘former airport lands’).

As you know the city’s Official Plan Review process provides a unique opportunity for
Markham'’s citizens to provide input and engage in discussions so as to inform and support
the City’s future planning initiatives. The PPS, 2024 relates;

“Municipal official plans are the most important vehicle for implementation of
the Provincial Planning Statement and for achieving comprehensive, integrated
and long-term planning. Official plans should coordinate cross-boundary
matters to complement the actions of other planning authorities and promote
mutually beneficial outcomes.”

The former airport lands represent a central ‘profile’ parcel of land within the GTA urban

landscape, with ‘centre ice’ characteristics. As a unique and large land area, now vacant, at
some 70 ha. + (175 acres +), itis contiguous, and highly accessible and serviceable.
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It is my opinion that the City ought to consider designating the former airport lands as a
‘profile’ ‘Medical Health & Science Precinct’to advance health innovations to support city,
regional and GTA health services. | envision a new ‘Markham-Richmond Hill Hospital’ as
anchor element, surrounded by school(s) of medicine conducting health and science
research and education with related health services. As well, this ‘Precinct’ ought to be
additionally served by strategically located commercial facilities (i.e. hotels and conference
centres) and even residential uses so as to support the localized and walkable needs of
health workers, and that related businesses that will also serve, within this valued ‘Precinct’.

The need is real. Ontario's recent initiative entitled, Your Health: A Plan for Connected and
Convenient Care (2023) is designed to help increase access to family doctors, reduce wait
times, hire more health care workers, and ensure faster care for all, including mental health
care. Essentially, this research demonstrates that people want more hospitals, long-term
care beds, access to diagnostic testing, and health care workers that are closer to their
homes.

“As we put our plan into action, you will be better connected to care when you need it
most and where it’s most convenient — in your community, closer to home, no matter
where you live. You will be able to get the care you need more quickly when it can have
the greatest impact to your health. And we will make all parts of the health care
system more flexible and responsive to your needs, making it easier for you to
navigate at every stage of your life.”

The need for public hospital capacity to meet the growing demands of our elder population
and the growth in the under 65 population, is also well documented per The Hospital Crisis
(No Capacity, No Plan. No End) Toronto - The Ontario Council of Hospital Unions, Sept. 2023.

Of interest, the community surrounding the former airport lands is already in transition in
this capacity; viz., the Mon Sheong Foundation seniors long term care facility at Woodbine
Ave. and Apple Creek Blvd., now under construction.

This centralized ‘Medical Health & Science Precinct’ would provide a unique opportunity
to implement new PPS, 2024 policies in support of a modern economy. A compatible mix of
related and interdependent mid-high density institutional, office and retail commercial, with
hotel towers, et al, with encompassing parks and environmental amenities proximate to the
Rouge River valley would promote healthy living, working and playing.
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To better service the ‘Medical Health & Science Precinct’, a ‘Major Transit Station Area’
(‘MTSA’) ought to be created by re-routing the YRT’s VIVA Highway 7 High Order Transit
Service northward, looping through this new ‘Precinct’. Combined with; ready access to the
400-series Highway system; the future widening of 16th Avenue; and the capability of
existing arterial roadways in place, accessibility to this new ‘Precinct’ is excellent. In
addition, the former airport lands represent a unique aviation heritage, and Ontario’s
provincialairambulance — Ornge — could have ready access to the proposed health facilities.

By aligning growth management strategies for cohesive city and regional development
across municipalities, the currency of an updated Official Plan becomes a valued tool in the
delivery public infrastructure and public health services.

The former airport lands represent a readily available local and regional ‘gem of an
opportunity’to cohesively filla ‘gap’in the need for accessible health care and service needs.
The strategic opportunities that this large-scale vacant land area represents is unique to the
city and region and its attributes ought to be fully realized. In addition, the future planning
and development of a ‘Medical Health & Science Precinct’would be more complementary
to the existing variety of business and institutional uses that currently surround this ‘profile’
property.

We look forward to ongoing participation in the City’s Official Plan Review process and
request being copied on any future public notices, updates, reports, Committee and Council
Agenda related Items, and any Council decision or actions related to the City’s Official Plan
Review.

Thank-you in advance for your further consideration of my submission.

Yours truly,

Pound & Stewart Associates Limited

Philip Stewart MCIP, RPP

/\a ttr_Dec.19.2024

cc. Mayor F. Scarpitti & Members of City Council, City of Markham (email via City Clerk)

cc. Mayor D. West & Members of City Council, City of Richmond Hill (email via City Clerk)
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cc. Hon. D. Ford, Premier of the Province of Ontario (via email)
cc. Hon. S. Jones, Deputy Premier & Minister of Health, Province of Ontario (via email)

cc. Hon. V. Fedeli, Minister of Economic Development, Job Creation and Trade of Ontario
(via email)

cc. Hon. B. Pang, MPP, Province of Ontario (via email)
cc. The Regional Municipality of York (Regional Chair & Council (email via Regional Clerk)

cc. Official Plan Review Team, City of Markham (via)
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